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HONORING A HOMETOWN HERO: 
SERGEANT JAMES CASEY JOYCE, 
COMMEMORATING THE 20TH AN-
NIVERSARY OF BLACK HAWK 
DOWN 

HON. SAM JOHNSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. SAM JOHNSON of Texas. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to call my fellow Americans to re-
member, remember a day of exceptional valor, 
bravery, and comradery in our nation’s history. 
Today we commemorate the 20th anniversary 
of Black Hawk Down, also known as the Day 
of the Rangers. 

On October 3, 1993, approximately 120 
U.S. Army Rangers and Delta Force Opera-
tors launched a raid to capture Mohamed 
Farrah Aidid, a warlord wreaking havoc on the 
city of Mogadishu and starving innocent civil-
ians in Somalia. What began as an attempt to 
seize an oppressor and bring peace and aid to 
this developing country turned into an exten-
sive rescue mission after two U.S. Black Hawk 
helicopters were shot down. Tragically, many 
American lives were lost, including one of our 
very own, Sergeant James Casey Joyce, a 
graduate of Plano Senior High School. 

After attending the University of Texas and 
the University of North Texas at Denton, Ser-
geant Joyce enlisted in the Army in November 
1990 where he completed Airborne Training 
and earned the esteemed title, U.S. Army 
Ranger. Twenty years ago, Sergeant Joyce 
was one of the brave Rangers who put their 
lives on the line to bring these American pilots 
safely home. In the midst of the vicious battle, 
a fellow Ranger who fell from one of the heli-
copters was in critical condition—without im-
mediate medical attention he would clearly 
die. Fulfilling the Ranger Creed, Sergeant 
Joyce took it upon himself to ‘‘never leave a 
fallen comrade’’ behind. He proceeded into the 
danger of enemy fire in search of a medevac 
vehicle and was tragically killed in action. 

Mr. Speaker, Sergeant Joyce’s actions that 
day, along with the other brave men and 
women who fought alongside him must always 
be remembered. His commitment to his com-
rades, unwavering courage, and extraordinary 
sacrifice embodies the highest form of the 
American spirit, to place service over self. 

Words cannot sufficiently express the debt 
of gratitude we owe Sergeant Joyce and oth-
ers like him who have bravely fought and lost 
their lives in service to our great country. I’d 
also like to thank his family—his wife, 
DeAnna, his mother, Gail, and his brother and 
sister, Steven and Sancy. When one member 
of a family serves, the entire family serves, 
and you all deserve our utmost appreciation 
and respect. Because of their sacrifices, 
America remains the land of the free and the 
world is a better place for it. 

God Bless all who serve, past, present, and 
future. I salute each and every one of you. 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, on Sep-
tember 27, 2013, and September 28, 2013, I 
was absent from the House and missed roll-
call votes 491 through 500. 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 491, on 
the motion to suspend the rules and concur in 
the Senate Amendments to H.R. 1412, the Im-
proving Job Opportunities for Veterans Act, I 
would have voted ‘‘yes.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 492, on 
the motion to suspend the rules and pass H.R. 
3096, to designate the building occupied by 
the Federal Bureau of Investigation located at 
801 Follin Lane, Vienna, Virginia, as the ‘‘Mi-
chael D. Resnick Terrorist Screening Center,’’ 
I would have voted ‘‘yes.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 493, on 
agreeing to the resolution H. Res. 361, 
waiving a requirement of clause 6(a) of rule 
XIII with respect to consideration of certain 
resolutions reported from the Committee on 
Rules, and relating to consideration of the 
Senate amendment to H.R. 2642, to provide 
for the reform of agricultural programs of the 
Department of Agriculture through fiscal year 
2018, I would have voted ‘‘no.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 494, on 
ordering the previous question to H. Res. 366, 
providing for consideration of the Senate 
amendment to the joint resolution (H.J. Res. 
59) making continuing appropriations for fiscal 
year 2014, and for other purposes, and pro-
viding for the consideration of the bill (H.R. 
3210) making continuing appropriations for 
military pay in the event of a government shut-
down, I would have voted ‘‘no.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 495, on 
agreeing to the resolution H. Res. 366, pro-
viding for consideration of the Senate amend-
ment to the joint resolution (H.J. Res. 59) 
making continuing appropriations for fiscal 
year 2014, and for other purposes, and pro-
viding for consideration of the bill (H.R. 3210) 
making continuing appropriations for military 
pay in the event of a government shutdown, I 
would have noted ‘‘no.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 496, on 
the motion to suspend the rules and pass, as 
amended, H.R. 2251, to designate the United 
States courthouse located at 118 South Mill 
Street, in Fergus Falls, Minnesota, as the ‘‘Ed-
ward J. Devitt United States Courthouse,’’ I 
would have voted ‘‘yes.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 497, on 
concurring in the Senate amendment with 
amendment #1 to H.J. Res. 59, making con-
tinuing appropriations for fiscal year 2014, and 
for other purposes, I would have voted ‘‘no.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 498, on 
concurring in the Senate amendment with 
amendment #2 to H.J. Res. 59, making con-
tinuing appropriations for fiscal year 2014, and 
for other purposes, I would have voted ‘‘no.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 499, on 
passage of H.R. 3210, making continuing ap-
propriations for military pay in the event of a 
government shutdown, I would have voted 
‘‘yes.’’ 

Had I been present for rollcall vote 500, on 
the motion to suspend the rules and pass, as 
amended, H.R. 2848, the Department of State 
Operations and Embassy Security Authoriza-
tion Act, Fiscal Year 2014, I would have voted 
‘‘yes.’’ 

f 

COMMEMORATING THE NATIONAL 
DAY OF THE REPUBLIC OF CHINA 

HON. MARIO DIAZ–BALART 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. DIAZ-BALART. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
recognize an important day, the National Day 
of the Republic of China, commemorating the 
beginning of the Wuchang Uprising of 1911 
that led to the establishment of the Republic of 
China in 1912. This is a significant day for the 
Taiwanese people and the United States. 

For decades, Taiwan has been a vital ally to 
the United States, and we share common se-
curity, economic, and political interests. 

The United States and Taiwan enjoy strong 
cultural, security, economic, and political ties 
and an even stronger friendship. Taiwan is a 
model democracy in the Pacific region where 
the people of Taiwan value freedom and lib-
erty. Taiwan is a top United States trading 
partner as well as a champion of human 
rights. With a robust trading relationship be-
tween our two countries already in place, I 
urge the Administration to finalize the Bilateral 
Investment Agreement with Taiwan in order to 
protect private investment, develop market-ori-
ented policies, and to promote U.S. exports. 

Given Taiwan’s establishment as a major 
trading leader in the Asia Pacific region, I urge 
the facilitation of Taiwan’s participation in the 
Trans-Pacific Partnership. Taiwan has already 
proven itself as a leader on the global stage. 

f 

HONORING GABRIEL HARRISON 
BIGGS 

HON. SAM GRAVES 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. GRAVES of Missouri. Mr. Speaker, I 
proudly pause to recognize Gabriel Harrison 
Biggs. Gabriel is a very special young man 
who has exemplified the finest qualities of citi-
zenship and leadership by taking an active 
part in the Boy Scouts of America, Troop 214, 
and earning the most prestigious award of 
Eagle Scout. 

Gabriel has been very active with his troop, 
participating in many scout activities. Over the 
many years Gabriel has been involved with 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 03:52 Oct 05, 2013 Jkt 039060 PO 00000 Frm 00001 Fmt 0626 Sfmt 9920 E:\CR\FM\K04OC8.001 E04OCPT1pw
al

ke
r 

on
 D

S
K

7T
P

T
V

N
1P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 R

E
M

A
R

K
S



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of RemarksE1434 October 4, 2013 
scouting, he has not only earned numerous 
merit badges, but also the respect of his fam-
ily, peers, and community. Most notably, Ga-
briel has contributed to his community through 
his Eagle Scout project. Gabriel removed and 
replaced stones from the prayer garden at St. 
James Catholic Church in Liberty, Missouri, 
enhancing the overall beauty and quality of 
the prayer garden. 

Mr. Speaker, I proudly ask you to join me in 
commending Gabriel Harrison Biggs for his 
accomplishments with the Boy Scouts of 
America and for his efforts put forth in achiev-
ing the highest distinction of Eagle Scout. 

f 

CELEBRATING WORLD WAR II VET-
ERAN LESLIE MAST’S 100TH 
BIRTHDAY 

HON. JACKIE WALORSKI 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mrs. WALORSKI. Mr. Speaker, today I rise 
in celebration of World War II Veteran Leslie 
Mast’s 100th birthday on Saturday, October 5, 
2013. Mr. Mast, a Machinist Mate First Class, 
is an extraordinary individual from Elkhart, In-
diana. Throughout his life, Mr. Mast has dem-
onstrated a deep-rooted courage and commit-
ment to his family and our country. 

At the age of 29, Mr. Mast enlisted in the 
United States Navy as a machinist. After train-
ing, Mr. Mast sailed to New York where he re-
ceived his overseas assignment. He was sent 
to Arzew, Algeria where his crew spent three 
weeks training and preparing before they re-
ceived orders to Bizerte, Tunisia. Mr. Mast 
spent one year in Bizerte maintaining and re-
pairing a variety of different vessels. During 
his time in the Navy, Mr. Mast learned how to 
appreciate the little things in life. Thanks to the 
brave fighting spirit of servicemembers like Mr. 
Mast, freedom triumphed over the empires of 
tyranny. 

Our country owes a great deal of respect 
and gratitude to incredible individuals like Mr. 
Mast who have devoted their lives to protect 
the United States of America at home and 
abroad. Thanks to the service and sacrifice of 
Hoosier war heroes, our country remains 
strong and free. Mr. Mast’s commitment to de-
fend liberty truly symbolizes the essence of 
American patriotism. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that you join me in cele-
bration of Leslie Mast’s 100th birthday and ad-
mirable service to this great nation. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE RECIPIENTS OF 
THE 2013 BLACK ACHIEVERS, INC. 
AWARDS 

HON. BRIAN HIGGINS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. HIGGINS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the outstanding recipients of the 
2013 Black Achievers, Inc. Awards. 

Black Achievers, Inc. is an impressive orga-
nization dedicated to promoting qualities such 
as leadership, service, and making a positive 
impact in our community. This years’ award-
ees embody these noble values. 

The recipients of this the 2013 Black 
Achievers, Inc. awards are Jorge Albarran, 
Leslie Allison, Kimberly Beaty, Larry Bonds, 
Harold S. Cardwell, Jr., Shemika Charles, 
Phillip Dabney, Jr., Vincent J. Grooms, Lloyd 
James Hargrave, Dwight Douglas Hicks, 
James Jones Jr., Leonard E. Lane, Kyle L. 
Mann, Willie A. Price, Dolly Michelle Randle, 
Kaamalal Robinson, George E. Stokes, Mark 
Worthy, and Keith M. Young. 

Each of these impressive individuals has 
made significant contributions in various ca-
reer and community endeavors. I am proud to 
see such dedicated, hard-working individuals 
be recognized tonight, and applaud their ef-
forts to better our community. 

Mr. Speaker, thank you for giving me the 
opportunity to recognize the recipients of the 
2013 Black Achievers, Inc. Awards, and those 
who work tirelessly for this valuable organiza-
tion. Their achievements are commendable 
and their devotion to our community is inspir-
ing. I wish each and every one of them the 
best in all their future endeavors. 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. RUBÉN HINOJOSA 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. HINOJOSA. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 
512 on H.J. Res. 70—On the Motion to Table 
the Appeal of the Ruling of the Chair, I am not 
recorded because I was unavoidably detained. 
Had I been present, I would have voted ‘‘no’’. 

Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 513 on passage 
of H.J. Res. 70, Making continuing appropria-
tions for National Park Service operations, the 
Smithsonian Institution, the National Gallery of 
Art, and the United States Holocaust Memorial 
Museum for fiscal year 2014, I am not re-
corded because I was unavoidably detained. 
Had I been present, I would have voted ‘‘no’’. 

Mr. Speaker, on rollcall No. 514 on passage 
of H.J. Res. 73, Making continuing appropria-
tions for the National Institutes of Health for 
fiscal year 2014, I am not recorded because I 
was unavoidably detained. Had I been 
present, I would have voted ‘‘no’’. 

f 

SWISS FLOWER AND GIFT 
COTTAGE 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Swiss Flower 
and Gift Cottage for receiving the 2013 Wheat 
Ridge Business of the Year Award. 

This award recognizes a business that ex-
emplifies the ‘‘Best in Business’’ that rep-
resents the values of our community. 

Swiss Flower and Gift Cottage owner Heidi 
Haas-Sheard has been conducting business in 
her building since she was a small child, and 
in 2012 she decided to educate the commu-
nity on the multitude of businesses on 44th 
Avenue from Ward Road to Harlan in Wheat 
Ridge. She wanted to encourage people to 
shop local for those things they need and 
want. It started with a simple idea of pointing 
out 44 reasons to shop 44th Avenue, including 

a list of established businesses and a map to 
reference their locations. She then designed a 
postcard listing all the businesses on 44th that 
she provided to each business, thus creating 
a shared advertising idea. With the assistance 
of the City of Wheat Ridge and local partners, 
the vision now includes a website, signage on 
the bus shelters along the corridor, and a 
raised awareness of the businesses along 
44th Avenue in Wheat Ridge. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Swiss Flower and Gift Cottage for this well de-
served recognition by the City of Wheat Ridge 
and the Wheat Ridge Business Association. 
Thank you for your dedication to our commu-
nity. 

f 

DR. WILLIAM H. FARLAND 

HON. JARED POLIS 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. POLIS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize the extraordinary public service career 
of Dr. William H. Farland as he concludes his 
tenure as Vice President for Research at Col-
orado State University (CSU), one of the na-
tion’s top research universities. 

Dr. Farland received his undergraduate de-
gree from Loyola University; a master’s de-
gree in Zoology from the University of Cali-
fornia, Los Angeles; and a doctor of philos-
ophy degree in cell biology and biochemistry 
from the University of California, Los Angeles. 

At the Environmental Protection Agency, Dr. 
Farland rose to become the highest-ranking 
career scientist, appointed Deputy Assistant 
Administrator for Science in the Office of Re-
search and Development (ORD) and also di-
recting the EPA’s Office of the Science Advi-
sor. His 27-year federal career was character-
ized by a commitment to the development of 
national and international approaches to the 
testing and assessment of environmental 
agents. 

Numerous executive-level committees and 
advisory boards within the federal government 
sought his expertise. Examples of his service 
include: Chairing the Executive Committee of 
the National Toxicology Program (NTP); serv-
ing as a Public Member of the American 
Chemistry Council’s Strategic Science Team 
for its Long Term Research Initiative (ACC/ 
LRI); and as a Member of the Programme Ad-
visory Committee for the WHO’s International 
Programme on Chemical Safety. 

Dr. Farland received numerous accolades 
for his public service including recognition in 
2002 by the Society for Risk Analysis with the 
‘‘Outstanding Risk Practitioner Award’’ and ap-
pointment in 2005 as a Fellow of the Society. 
In 2006, he received a Presidential Rank 
Award for his service as a federal senior exec-
utive. 

Dr. Farland’s outstanding public service con-
tinued at Colorado State University in Fort 
Collins, CO, where he oversaw record-break-
ing annual research expenditures in excess of 
$300 million, representing a third of the Uni-
versity’s overall budget. Dr. Farland was also 
named to two prestigious National Academies 
of Science committees that address environ-
mental issues’ impact on human health and 
named an Academy of Toxicological Sciences 
Fellow. 
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Dr. Farland has performed outstanding fed-

eral service, showing an unwavering commit-
ment to promoting science in service of the 
public, and he has earned the trust and ut-
most respect of his colleagues and the citi-
zens of Colorado as a member of the commu-
nity of dedicated public servants at CSU. 

Mr. Speaker, I am pleased to honor William 
H. Farland’s distinguished service and want to 
express a deep appreciation for his dedication, 
sacrifice, and outstanding service to his coun-
try in the name of science and education. 

f 

IN HONOR OF ROBERT ‘‘BOB’’ 
WILLIAMS 

HON. KEVIN BRADY 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. BRADY of Texas. Mr. Speaker, I would 
like to honor my dear friend, Mr. Robert ‘‘Bob’’ 
Williams on the occasion of his 95th birthday. 
It may be hard to believe this, but neither I— 
nor my intrepid staff—can seem to find a good 
cause in The Woodlands that Bob has not 
been instrumental in or supported. 

How many 95 year olds do you know that 
are using their birthday to raise funds and 
food for the needy? But, that’s Bob. He is 
spending his birthday morning this Saturday at 
the Panther Creek Randalls store collecting 
non-perishable food and much needed money 
for InterFaith’s Food Pantry. But, that’s our 
Bob. 

Almost as soon as he moved to The Wood-
lands, Bob was busy helping to establish our 
first YMCA. From being a charter member of 
the Woodlands Community Presbyterian 
Church and a Hometown Hero, Bob Williams 
knows a lot about service. An Eagle Scout, 
World War II veteran and lifelong Kiwanis Club 
member, Bob founded The Woodlands first 
Kiwanis Club. Nearly 60 years later, he is still 
a distinguished member and his hard work is 
evident in the Kiwanis Breakfast and Key 
Clubs in four Woodlands High Schools that 
teach our young students community service. 

Bob walks the walk he talks every day. 
Whether it be in Kiwanis, the Special Olym-
pics, his church, the YMCA or InterFaith, he 
leads by example with humor and caring. 

An amazing tennis player also known for his 
beautiful singing voice and for—get this—driv-
ing himself all over the United States; it’s not 
unusual to hear how he just road-tripped the 
Midwest or Florida. That’s Bob. 

Between his 90th and 95th birthday, he tried 
to go home again to Chicago, but it didn’t take 
him long to realize Texas was home now. We 
are grateful for that epithany because we are 
better for his service. 

Mr. Speaker, it is my honor to recognize my 
friend Bob Williams for his countless—and on-
going—contributions to The Woodlands. I urge 
you to join me in recognizing Bob Williams for 
his many years of service, which I know will 
continue long after the candles are blown out 
on his 95 birthday cake. 

RECOGNIZING TIMOTHY Z. 
JENNINGS 

HON. MICHELLE LUJAN GRISHAM 
OF NEW MEXICO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Ms. MICHELLE LUJAN GRISHAM of New 
Mexico. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor former 
New Mexico State Senator Timothy Z. Jen-
nings, who is being recognized with the pres-
tigious Heritage Award by the Historical Soci-
ety of Southeast New Mexico. A lifelong resi-
dent of Roswell, few have done more for their 
community and the entire state than Timothy 
Z. Jennings. 

The Society is holding its 32nd Anniversary 
Heritage Dinner on October 8 in Roswell to 
celebrate the rich history of Southeast New 
Mexico. Each year, the Society, which dates 
back to 1907, honors a member of the com-
munity with the Heritage Award. This year’s 
award will be presented to Timothy Z. Jen-
nings in recognition of his many years of dedi-
cated service to the community and the State 
of New Mexico. 

Timothy Z. Jennings, the son of James T. 
and Francis Jennings, was born, raised and 
still lives in Roswell. His father, James, was a 
prominent local attorney and his mother, 
Francis, is a longtime member of the Historical 
Society of Southeast New Mexico. He grad-
uated from New Mexico Military Institute, 
earned a bachelor’s degree in business ad-
ministration from Creighton University in Ne-
braska and took courses in agriculture at New 
Mexico State University. He continues to oper-
ate a sheep ranch outside of Roswell. 

Timothy Z. Jennings was first elected to the 
Chaves County Commission in 1975. After 
serving for four years, he was elected to the 
New Mexico Senate, where he represented 
his constituents with distinction for 33 years, 
becoming the second-longest-serving member 
in history. He served in several leadership 
posts, including Majority and Minority Whip, 
Majority Floor Leader and Senate President 
Pro Tempore. He was respected as a bipar-
tisan leader and a champion for persons with 
developmental disabilities. 

Timothy Z. Jennings and his late wife, Patty, 
were passionate supporters of cancer re-
search and strong advocates for cancer pa-
tients and their families. He continues that 
passion in memory of Patty. 

For his efforts on behalf of New Mexicans, 
Timothy Z. Jennings received the Outstanding 
Leadership Award from New Mexico State 
University, the Friend of the Profession award 
from the New Mexico Society of Certified Pub-
lic Accountants, the Soaring Eagle Award from 
the New Mexico Association of Counties, hon-
orary membership from the New Mexico Med-
ical Society, and was honored for his commit-
ment and support in the battle against cancer 
from the Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer 
Center, in addition to numerous other awards. 

After leaving the Legislature, Timothy Z. 
Jennings was appointed to a prestigious posi-
tion on the New Mexico State Investment 
Council. He has also kept busy on the ranch, 
serving as fire chief for the volunteer fire de-
partment near his home and spending time 
with his children: Katherine and husband Josh 
Stewart, Elliot Ikard and wife Melanie, Court-
ney Ikard, Zeph Jennings, Zach Jennings and 
grandson Keegan Ikard. 

HONORING CHRISTOPHER DAVID 
JOHNSON 

HON. SAM GRAVES 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. GRAVES of Missouri. Mr. Speaker, I 
proudly pause to recognize Christopher David 
Johnson. Christopher is a very special young 
man who has exemplified the finest qualities 
of citizenship and leadership by taking an ac-
tive part in the Boy Scouts of America, Troop 
247, and earning the most prestigious award 
of Eagle Scout. 

Christopher has been very active with his 
troop, participating in many scout activities. 
Over the many years Christopher has been in-
volved with scouting, he has not only earned 
numerous merit badges, but also the respect 
of his family, peers, and community. Most no-
tably, Christopher has earned the rank of Run-
ner in the Tribe of Mic-O-Say while serving as 
his troop’s Senior Patrol Leader. Christopher 
has also contributed to his community through 
his Eagle Scout project. Christopher built eight 
movable walls for the Kansas City Pet Project 
to be used for training stray dogs in order to 
prepare them to be adopted by loving families. 

Mr. Speaker, I proudly ask you to join me in 
commending Christopher David Johnson for 
his accomplishments with the Boy Scouts of 
America and for his efforts put forth in achiev-
ing the highest distinction of Eagle Scout. 

f 

DANIEL ‘‘TINY’’ CROSS 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and honor Daniel ‘‘Tiny’’ Cross of Boli-
var, Missouri, whose hand-carved hobo nick-
els have been included in the National Numis-
matic Collection of the Smithsonian National 
Museum of American History. 

Tiny became interested in numismatics quite 
some years ago, collecting hobo coins, specifi-
cally, about a decade ago, and carving his 
own about two years ago. In 2003, he joined 
the American Numismatic Association and, be-
came the district representative for the State 
of Missouri. While attending a numismatic 
seminar in Colorado, he met the collection 
manager for the Smithsonian Institution Na-
tional Numismatic Collection, and she found 
his coins very interesting. 

Unlike many numismatic artists, Tiny does 
all of his work by hand. A unique staple of 
Tiny’s work includes golf hats carved on the 
bearded men on his coins. His work has cap-
tured the attention of many and will be a fan-
tastic addition to the Smithsonian collection. 

f 

RECOGNIZING PAUL HERZOG 

HON. MICHELLE LUJAN GRISHAM 
OF NEW MEXICO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Ms. MICHELLE LUJAN GRISHAM of New 
Mexico. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor New 
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Mexico resident Paul Herzog and thank him 
for his service as he prepares to retire as the 
Chief Executive Officer at Memorial Medical 
Center in Las Cruces. 

I want to acknowledge the innovation and 
hard work of a true professional who success-
fully guided Memorial Medical Center during 
the past decade. I understand and appreciate 
the challenges of running a hospital, particu-
larly during an era of drastic changes in the 
health care industry. Paul Herzog not only 
overcame those challenges, he also posi-
tioned Memorial Medical Center to succeed 
and provide the best possible care to the com-
munity—a standard that should be set for all 
hospitals. 

Paul Herzog has 40 years of experience in 
the health care industry. He previously led the 
Albuquerque Regional Medical Center in Albu-
querque before taking over as Chief Executive 
Officer at Memorial Medical Center in Las 
Cruces. 

During his tenure, Paul Herzog led several 
successful efforts to improve Memorial Med-
ical Center, including: 

Overseeing a $5.7 million renovation of the 
hospital. 

Making cardiology, oncology, women’s serv-
ices and emergency services top priorities. 

Developing the Memorial Medical Cancer 
Center, a medical oncology center, as a de-
partment of the hospital contracted with the 
University of New Mexico for physician serv-
ices, a research nurse and a nurse practi-
tioner. 

Overseeing Memorial Ikard Cancer Treat-
ment Center during its accreditation by the 
American College of Radiology. 

Creating an additional 20 Critical Care Unit 
beds, with a total of 43 Intensive Care Unit/ 
CCU beds. 

Creating a new urgent care clinic. 
Overseeing the accreditation of the medical 

residency program. 
Creating a neonatal program. 
Creating a hospitality program. 
Under Paul Herzog’s leadership, Memorial 

Medical Center was named the ‘‘Best Prac-
tice’’ in 2011 by the U.S.-Mexico Border Cen-
ters of Excellence Consortium for its ability to 
retain physicians; and named ‘‘Best Hospital’’ 
by Readers’ Choice Awards for 2003–2012. 

Paul Herzog has played a pivotal role in en-
suring that rural hospitals can provide excep-
tional care and services to their communities, 
and his leadership will be greatly missed. On 
behalf of all New Mexicans, I wish Paul 
Herzog the best in his future endeavors. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE NORTH-
EAST PENNSYLVANIA LIONS EYE 
BANK FOR 55 YEARS OF RESTOR-
ING SIGHT 

HON. MATT CARTWRIGHT 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to honor the Northeast Pennsylvania 
Lions Eye Bank, whose mission for 55 years 
has been restoring the gift of sight to those 
with visual impairments. The Northeast Penn-

sylvania Lions Eye Bank serves 37 counties 
and patients at over 60 hospitals, but their 
work benefits people across the globe. If no 
suitable cornea transplant recipient is found lo-
cally, they conduct searches nationally and 
internationally to ensure that all transplantable 
tissue reaches someone in need. 

The Northeast Pennsylvania Lions Eye 
Bank has helped over 30,000 people world-
wide who were in need of corneal donation 
and transplantation. Specializing in obtaining, 
evaluating, and distributing corneal tissue, 
they use state-of-the-art technology and the 
highest medical standards to certify that all do-
nated eye tissue is completely safe for sight- 
restoring surgery. 

In addition to facilitating tissue donation, the 
Northeast Pennsylvania Lions Eye Bank pro-
vides services for donors, their families, hos-
pitals, and transplant surgeons. The Eye Bank 
helps transplant recipients connect with sup-
port groups and provides an array of edu-
cational and informational programs for the 
public and the medical community. They co-
ordinate with other organ and tissue donor 
agencies in Pennsylvania and across the 
country to provide these services. 

Each year over 50,000 Americans and hun-
dreds of thousands more around the world 
suffer from corneal blindness. Since there is 
no substitute for human corneal tissue, all of 
the Eye Bank’s efforts depend upon the gen-
erosity of voluntary corneal tissue donors. 
Today I salute the Northeast Pennsylvania 
Lions Eye Bank’s efforts to help those selfless 
donors turn their generosity into the gift of 
sight for thousands of visually impaired individ-
uals. 

f 

HONORING GRANT ALVIN 
BERGMAN 

HON. SAM GRAVES 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. GRAVES of Missouri. Mr. Speaker, I 
proudly pause to recognize Grant Alvin 
Bergman. Grant is a very special young man 
who has exemplified the finest qualities of citi-
zenship and leadership by taking an active 
part in the Boy Scouts of America, Troop 247, 
and earning the most prestigious award of 
Eagle Scout. 

Grant has been very active with his troop, 
participating in many scout activities. Over the 
many years Grant has been involved with 
scouting, he has not only earned numerous 
merit badges, but also the respect of his fam-
ily, peers, and community. Most notably, Grant 
has earned the rank of Brave in the Tribe of 
Mic-O-Say and became a Brotherhood Mem-
ber of the Order of the Arrow. Grant has also 
contributed to his community through his 
Eagle Scout project. Grant constructed two 
animal–accessible benches for the Kansas 
City Pet Project, to be used by staff and vol-
unteers as well as a meet-and-greet area for 
potential adopting families. 

Mr. Speaker, I proudly ask you to join me in 
commending Grant Alvin Bergman for his ac-
complishments with the Boy Scouts of Amer-
ica and for his efforts put forth in achieving the 
highest distinction of Eagle Scout. 

COLORADO PLUS AND WEST 29TH 
RESTAURANT AND BAR 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Colorado Plus 
and West 29th Restaurant and Bar for receiv-
ing the 2013 Wheat Ridge Reinvestment 
Award. 

This award recognizes businesses that have 
made a significant investment in their property, 
improving the overall appearance of the site. 

Both Colorado Plus owner Eugene Khang, 
and West 29th Restaurant and Bar owners 
Bud and Mary Starker, made huge contribu-
tions to the esthetic look of Wheat Ridge over 
the past few months through the renovation 
and construction on their two respective busi-
nesses. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Col-
orado Plus and West 29th Restaurant and Bar 
for this well deserved recognition by the City 
of Wheat Ridge and the Wheat Ridge Busi-
ness Association. Thank you for your dedica-
tion to our community. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF JULIENNE 
SAUER 

HON. ERIC SWALWELL 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. SWALWELL of California. Mr. Speaker, 
today I rise to congratulate Julienne Sauer, of 
San Ramon, California. Fourteen-year-old Juli-
enne recently was awarded second place in 
the science category of the Broadcom MAS-
TERS 2013 National Science Fair. 

The Broadcom MASTERS National Science 
Fair challenges sixth, seventh, and eighth 
grade scientists to explore STEM experiments 
and projects. Julienne was selected as one of 
thirty finalists from thousands of nominees by 
a panel of distinguished scientists and engi-
neers. 

Julienne’s project was titled Quantum Lock-
ing: The Future of Frictionless Motion. She 
tested two different types of superconductors 
to explore which produced a magnetic field 
that would support the most weight. Scientists 
today are using this type of research to deter-
mine how to use frictionless motion to propel 
high speed rail and other projects. It is impor-
tant that young scientists like Julienne have 
opportunities to pursue their passions. 

I applaud Julienne’s success. Her achieve-
ment, especially at such a young age, is re-
markable. She is an inspiration and should 
serve as a role model for other young stu-
dents looking to pursue a STEM education 
around the country. I offer Julienne my heart-
felt congratulations, and I wish her the best of 
luck in her future endeavors. 
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HONOR VETERANS BY FULLY 

FUNDING GOVERNMENT 

HON. SHEILA JACKSON LEE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Mr. Speaker, I am sub-
mitting this statement for the RECORD to show 
the sentiments of two of the greatest genera-
tion war heroes that breaking up the veterans 
funding does not serve veterans. 

Today, Congressman John D. Dingell, 
Democrat of Michigan, and Former Senator 
Robert Dole, Republican of Kansas, issued 
the following statement urging Congress to 
take immediate action to re-open the entire 
federal government: 

‘‘As two proud World War II veterans 
blessed also to serve this great nation in 
Congress, we consider our bipartisan work 
together in helping to create a National 
World War II Memorial to be among our 
greatest accomplishments and a true honor 
to our brothers-in-arms. If this Congress 
truly wishes to recognize the sacrifice and 
bravery of our World War II veterans and all 
who’ve come after, it will end this shutdown 
and re-open our government now. The cur-
rent shutdown has slowed the rate at which 
the government can process veterans’ dis-
ability claims and, as the VA has stated, it 
is negatively impacting other services to our 
nation’s veterans. Piecemeal or partial 
spending plans do not adequately ensure that 
our veterans—and indeed all Americans— 
have access to the system of self-government 
established to serve and protect them.’’ 

f 

SILVER DOLLAR CITY’S ‘‘OUTLAW 
RUN’’ GOLDEN TICKET AWARD 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and honor the Branson, Missouri 
theme park, Silver Dollar City, for winning the 
Golden Ticket Award for ‘‘Best New Ride’’ in 
the theme park industry for their new wooden 
roller coaster, Outlaw Run. 

This prestigious $10 million wooden roller 
coaster was also ranked seventh among the 
Top 50 Wooden Coasters Worldwide by 
Amusement Today magazine’s awards on 
September 7, 2013, at Santa Cruz Beach 
Boardwalk in California. Silver Dollar City was 
also voted as one of the Top 10 Best Theme 
Parks in the world—a first for Missouri. 

As an economic driver to the famous enter-
tainment town of Branson, Missouri, Outlaw 
Run created an additional 100,000 visitors 
during summer 2013. 

These awards are a huge honor to Silver 
Dollar City. Silver Dollar City wanted to leave 
a worldwide footprint when it comes to family 
friendly destinations, and through hard work 
and determination was beyond successful. 

HONORING FLETCHER GRANT 
HOKE 

HON. SAM GRAVES 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. GRAVES of Missouri. Mr. Speaker, I 
proudly pause to recognize Fletcher Grant 
Hoke. Fletcher is a very special young man 
who has exemplified the finest qualities of citi-
zenship and leadership by taking an active 
part in the Boy Scouts of America, Troop 247, 
and earning the most prestigious award of 
Eagle Scout. 

Fletcher has been very active with his troop, 
participating in many scout activities. Over the 
many years Fletcher has been involved with 
scouting, he has not only earned numerous 
merit badges, but also the respect of his fam-
ily, peers, and community. Most notably, 
Fletcher has earned the rank of Warrior in the 
Tribe of Mic-O-Say while serving as his troop’s 
Patrol Leader. Fletcher has also contributed to 
his community through his Eagle Scout 
project. Fletcher extended a path towards the 
Butterfly Garden at Hodge Park Living History 
Museum in Kansas City, Missouri, making it 
more easily accessible. 

Mr. Speaker, I proudly ask you to join me in 
commending Fletcher Grant Hoke for his ac-
complishments with the Boy Scouts of Amer-
ica and for his efforts put forth in achieving the 
highest distinction of Eagle Scout. 

f 

TELLER STREET GALLERY AND 
STUDIOS 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Teller Street 
Gallery and Studios for receiving the 2013 
Wheat Ridge Cultural Commission Award. 

This award recognizes a business which 
has made an impact on our community by 
promoting culture and the arts, and supporting 
opportunities in art education for all ages. 

Teller Street Gallery and Studios has been 
in business for a little over one year and is a 
member of the Wheat Ridge Business Asso-
ciation. Being in the business of fun and cre-
ativity, they love participating in local events, 
such as hosting kids’ art activities at the 2012 
Carnation Festival, Ridge at 38 Event, and 
Wheat Fest. Teller Street made the backdrop 
for the photo booth for the August 15th Cruis-
er Crawl, and the trophies for the 2013 Carna-
tion Festival Chili Cook-Off. They also have 
the privilege of providing after-school art pro-
grams for kids from the Wheat Ridge 5–8 
School, and judging the Everett Middle School 
art show last spring. 

In addition to encouraging art in the commu-
nity, they enjoy supporting local charities and 
organizations such as the Wheat Ridge Feed 
the Future Backpack Program and hosting 
fundraisers like the painting party for Saints 
Peter and Paul School’s silent auction kick-off. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Tell-
er Street Gallery and Studios for this well de-
served recognition by the City of Wheat Ridge 
and the Wheat Ridge Business Association. 

Thank you for your dedication to our commu-
nity. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO EUGENE ‘‘GENE’’ B. 
GLICK 

HON. TODD ROKITA 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. ROKITA. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize and salute a remarkable Hoosier, 
Eugene ‘‘Gene’’ B. Glick, who passed away 
on October 2, 2013. I wish to express my 
heartfelt gratitude and appreciation for his 
leadership and service to our community, 
state, and country. 

Mr. Glick was born in Indianapolis and had 
an early foray into business as both adver-
tising salesman for the Daily Echo at 
Shortridge High School and as the operator of 
a charter bus service at Indiana University. He 
went on to earn his bachelor’s degree in busi-
ness from Indiana University. 

Mr. Glick served his country in the Army 
during World War II. After returning to Indian-
apolis, his Gene B. Glick Co. became one of 
the largest privately held real-estate develop-
ment firms in the country. He also went on to 
launch many philanthropic efforts in our com-
munity. To many in Indianapolis, Mr. Glick was 
a smart businessman and generous philan-
thropist. To his peers, he was a thorough boss 
who taught them about responsibility and ac-
countability. 

Mr. Glick, and his late wife Marilyn, were 
deeply committed to the greater Indianapolis 
community. Signs of their extensive philan-
thropy efforts are spread generously through-
out Central Indiana. Among them, the Glick 
Eye Institute at the Indiana University School 
of Medicine, the Indianapolis Cultural Trail, the 
Arthur M. Glick Jewish Community Center, the 
Eugene and Marilyn Glick Indiana History 
Center, the Indianapolis Museum of Art, and 
more. The couple also supported several char-
itable organizations such as the Indiana Au-
thors Award, Eugene & Marilyn Glick Family 
Foundation, Gene B. Glick Family Housing 
Foundations, the Glick Fund of the Central In-
diana Community Foundation, and more. 

Mr. Glick was devout in the Jewish faith, a 
wonderful family man, leaving four daughters 
and many grandchildren and great-grand-
children. His legacy is more than I am able to 
fit into this memorial. Indianapolis, Indiana, 
and our nation is a better place because of 
the imprint of Mr. Glick. 

f 

RECOGNIZING DR. ARVID C. 
JOHNSON 

HON. BILL FOSTER 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. FOSTER. Mr. Speaker, it is with great 
pride that I rise today to recognize Dr. Arvid C. 
Johnson as the ninth president of the Univer-
sity of St. Francis, located in Joliet, Illinois. 

Dr. Johnson earned a doctorate in manage-
ment science from the Stuart School of Busi-
ness at the Illinois Institute of Technology. Be-
fore joining the University of St. Francis, Dr. 
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Johnson served as the Dean of the Brennan 
School of Business and as a Professor of 
Management at Dominican University. He is 
also the recipient of many prestigious awards 
and grants, including the International Acad-
emy of Business and Public Administration 
Disciplines Research Award and the Business 
Ledger’s Entrepreneurial Excellence Award. 

In addition to his impressive academic 
record, Dr. Johnson has over 15 years of ex-
perience in engineering, manufacturing, and 
senior management in a variety of business 
environments ranging from start-ups to For-
tune 500 companies. 

As a scientist, engineer, businessman and 
educator, Dr. Johnson brings an immense 
amount of knowledge and experience to the 
St. Francis community. I am sure that under 
his direction, St. Francis will continue to thrive. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in congratulating Dr. Johnson on his out-
standing achievements and I look forward to 
working with him and all of the faculty, stu-
dents, and alumni to build upon the Univer-
sity’s proud tradition of excellence. 

f 

NATIONAL MANUFACTURING DAY 

HON. ANDY BARR 
OF KENTUCKY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. BARR. Mr. Speaker, I rise today on Na-
tional Manufacturing Day to recognize the im-
portance of manufacturing in the great Com-
monwealth of Kentucky, and specifically in the 
Sixth Congressional District. 

With over 212,000 manufacturing jobs, man-
ufacturing employs 12 percent of Kentucky’s 
workers. 

Manufacturers are drawn to Kentucky be-
cause of the highly educated workforce, di-
verse economy, and relatively low energy 
costs. These factors contribute to the Blue-
grass Region consistently ranking in the Top 
Ten by Forbes Magazine as one of ‘‘Best 
places to Start a Business.’’ 

My district is home to great manufacturers 
such as Toyota, Lexmark, Double Star, Big 
Ass Fans, 3M, and Hitachi. These employers 
make important contributions to both the local 
and national economies, while creating thou-
sands of jobs for my constituents back home. 

To promote policies that help American 
manufacturers, I have joined the Congres-
sional Manufacturing Caucus. In Congress, I 
remain focused on advancing an agenda that 
promotes economic growth, and increasing the 
competitiveness of our manufacturers will al-
ways be central to that goal. 

f 

LORETTA DITIRRO 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Loretta DiTirro 
for receiving the 2013 Wheat Ridge City 
Council Partnership Award. 

This award recognizes a company or indi-
vidual for their overall contributions to the City. 
It incorporates business achievements as well 

as contributions in volunteerism, leadership, 
and community investment and involvement. 

Loretta DiTirro has been an active part of 
Wheat Ridge for many years. She currently is 
the President of the Wheat Ridge Business 
Association where she guides the mission of 
the organization and is the leading force be-
hind its success. She is also a member of the 
Wheat Ridge Business District and sits on the 
Board of Directors, assisting businesses 
through a grant and loan program. 

Additionally, Loretta DiTirro is a key figure in 
the Wheat Ridge Foundations ‘‘Feed the Fu-
ture’’ program providing books, backpacks, 
food and assistance to the less fortunate chil-
dren of Wheat Ridge. She can be seen volun-
teering at almost every event in Wheat Ridge 
and truly is a beacon of goodwill for the com-
munity. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Lo-
retta DiTirro for this well deserved recognition 
by the City of Wheat Ridge and the Wheat 
Ridge Business Association. Thank you for 
your dedication to our community. 

f 

TAIWAN’S NATIONAL DAY 

HON. CHARLES B. RANGEL 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Speaker, on October 10th 
our good friends in Southeast Asia, Taiwan, 
will celebrate their 102nd year. Known to the 
people of Taiwan as Double Ten day since it 
falls on the tenth day of the tenth month. This 
is Taiwan’s National day and is revered and 
celebrated with as much excitement and fan-
fare as we celebrate the Fourth of July here 
in the United States. 

Taiwan has been a strong ally and eco-
nomic partner for many years; and remains as 
such today. The two way trade between Tai-
wan and the United States is around $63 bil-
lion per year. Taiwan was the United States’ 
11th largest trading partner and the 7th largest 
purchaser of agricultural exports from America 
in 2012. 

Due to this high volume of trade between 
our two countries, it is in our best interest to 
see Taiwan remain competitive in the global 
arena. There are two areas that would help 
Taiwan in this regard. 

It would be beneficial to both the United 
States and Taiwan if both countries would sign 
a Bilateral Investment Agreement (BIA). With 
this agreement in place, there would be great-
er protections for investors from both countries 
allowing these investors have greater con-
fidence. 

Additionally, Taiwan should be included in 
the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP). The TPP 
is a multi-nation trade agreement which is cur-
rently being discussed by countries such as 
Australia, Canada, Japan, Mexico and the 
United States (among others) to ‘‘enhance 
trade and investment’’. Since Taiwan is a vital 
part of the Asian economy and an APEC 
(Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation) member, 
they should be able to join the TPP as well. 

Please join me in wishing Taiwan a suc-
cessful National Day with the hopes that they 
can remain competitive on the world stage by 
moving forward with these agreements. 

IN HONOR OF EDWARD O. DUBOSE 

HON. SANFORD D. BISHOP, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. BISHOP of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to pay tribute to an outstanding leader, 
Edward O. DuBose, State President of the 
Georgia State Conference National Associa-
tion for the Advancement of Colored People 
(NAACP). Mr. DuBose will be stepping down 
as State President at the NAACP 71st Annual 
Georgia State Convention and Civil Rights 
Conference on Saturday, October 5, 2013 in 
Columbus, Georgia. 

Mr. DuBose was born in Atlanta, Georgia, 
the third of ten children to Carnell and Margie 
DuBose. After graduating from Harper High 
School in 1976, he joined the United States 
Army. Mr. DuBose served his country proudly 
and honorably for 21 years. 

Mr. DuBose has an Associate Degree in 
General Education, a Bachelor’s in Business 
Administration and a Master’s in Clinical Men-
tal Health Counseling. 

The Owner of Everlasting Peace Counseling 
and Consulting Services, Mr. DuBose is a Li-
censed Professional Counselor, National Cer-
tified Counselor, and Certified Anger Manage-
ment Specialist. Mr. DuBose is also registered 
as a Neutral with the Georgia Office of Dis-
pute Resolution and has received certificates 
in Civil as well as Family and Domestic Rela-
tions Mediation. 

A man of many hats, Mr. DuBose served as 
President of the Columbus, Georgia Branch of 
the NAACP from 1997 to 2005. From 2000 
through 2005, he also served as 2nd Vice 
President of the Georgia State Conference 
NAACP. He has also served as Georgia State 
NAACP Veterans Affairs Chairman and as 
District Coordinator for District 21 of the Geor-
gia State Conference NAACP. 

On October 11, 2005, Mr. DuBose made 
history in Columbus, Georgia when he be-
came the only resident and NAACP member 
from Columbus to be elected to the office of 
State President of the Georgia State Con-
ference NAACP. He made history again on 
February 21, 2009 when he became the first 
Georgia State Conference NAACP President 
in its 69-year history to be elected to the 
NAACP National Board of Directors. 

Under Mr. DuBose’s leadership, the Georgia 
State Conference NAACP has achieved a 
higher level of influence and a more prominent 
presence. He negotiated the only NAACP 
radio show in Georgia, helped to start the first 
Black History Month Parade in Columbus, 
Georgia, and coordinated the largest protest 
march in Columbus history by rallying over 
15,000 people to call for justice for the 2003 
shooting death of Kenneth Walker. He also 
assisted the Douglas County, Georgia branch 
of the NAACP in conducting the first protest 
march in the county in its history, rallying over 
5,000 people seeking justice in the case of the 
‘‘Douglasville Six.’’ 

Mr. DuBose had been steadfast and com-
mitted to leading the State of Georgia ‘‘By Any 
Means Necessary’’ to raise awareness, pro-
mote justice, and establish equality and re-
spect in all aspects of life. 

Mr. DuBose has been honored with many 
awards and has achieved numerous suc-
cesses in his life, but none of this would have 
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been possible without the grace of God and 
his loving wife, Cynthia, and their three daugh-
ters, Cynthia, Casonya, and Kimberly. 

On a personal note, I would like to thank 
Mr. DuBose for his outstanding leadership in 
the Columbus, Georgia community and 
throughout the entire State of Georgia. Nelson 
Mandela once said, ‘‘For to be free is not 
merely to cast off one’s chains, but to live in 
a way that respects and enhances the free-
dom of others.’’ Mr. DuBose embodies this 
statement thoroughly in his profession as a 
counselor and mediator, as well as in his lead-
ership of the Georgia NAACP. We certainly 
could use more people like him in the world 
today. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join 
me, my wife Vivian, and the more than 
700,000 residents of Georgia’s Second Con-
gressional District in paying tribute to Edward 
O. DuBose for his outstanding leadership as 
the State President of the Georgia State Con-
ference NAACP. 

f 

JOHN MATT HUTCHINSON 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize John Matt Hutchinson for receiving the 
Boy Scouts’ top award, the Honor Medal with 
Crossed Palms. 

The Honor Medal with Crossed Palms is de-
scribed as the Scouting equivalent of the 
Medal of Honor. Since 1938, only 277 other 
Scouts nationwide have received the award. 

Matt earned the honor after the May 22, 
2011, Joplin tornado when he exemplified out-
standing leadership and bravery. Matt was 
ending his shift as a cook at St. John’s Re-
gional Medical Center when the storm hit. He 
sheltered six other people in a doorway during 
the storm. When the storm calmed down, the 
entire hospital was left in shambles and there 
were many people with serious injuries. Matt 
stepped up as a leader, getting help for peo-
ple who needed first aid and making sure ev-
eryone was safe until help got there. 

Matt would like to recognize the following 
leaders that had an impact on his Scouting ca-
reer that began in the first grade: Richard 
Sapp, Jon Mikrut, Dan and Mary McKenzie, 
Tom and Jeannette Rouse, Sean Simmons, 
Kurt Garner, Curtis Ware, Michael Mueller, 
Glenn Weibel, Dr. Raymond Grote, Bruce Tur-
ner, Jeff Hole, Dan Webber, Dan and Dolly 
Johnson, Kathy Bal, and Byron Haverstick. 

I am honored to recognize John Matt 
Hutchison for his courage and leadership. 

f 

WHEAT RIDGE POLICE DEPART-
MENT AND THE WHEAT RIDGE 
BUSINESS ASSOCIATION’S FEED 
THE FUTURE PROGRAM 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud the Wheat 
Ridge Police Department and the Wheat 

Ridge Business Association’s Feed the Future 
Program for receiving the 2013 Wheat Ridge 
Mayor’s Business & Community Partnership 
Award. 

This award incorporates overall achieve-
ments as well as contributions in volunteerism, 
leadership, and community investment, but 
must also include involvement with the men-
toring, training, and partnering with the youth. 

The Feed the Future Program is a great col-
laborative initiative, working locally to trans-
form lives toward a world where people no 
longer face under nutrition and hunger. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to the 
Wheat Ridge Police Department and Wheat 
Ridge Business Association’s Feed the Future 
Program for this well deserved recognition by 
the City of Wheat Ridge. Thank you for your 
dedication to our community. 

f 

CELEBRATING THE LIFE OF 
HERMAN WALLACE 

HON. JOHN CONYERS, JR. 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Speaker, we rise to 
commemorate and celebrate the life and con-
tributions of Herman Wallace, one of the brav-
est champions for justice and human rights 
whom we have ever met. Nicknamed, ‘‘The 
Muhammad Ali of Justice’’, Mr. Wallace was a 
member of Louisiana’s ‘‘Angola 3’’ who spent 
41 years in solitary confinement. Mr. RICH-
MOND and I had the opportunity to visit Mr. 
Wallace at the Louisiana State Penitentiary in 
Angola, justifiably called ‘‘the Alcatraz of the 
South’’ several years ago. I was impressed by 
his courage, determination, and dignity. We 
received word that Mr. Wallace passed away 
earlier this morning, only three days after he 
was freed pursuant to a federal judge’s ruling 
that he had not received a fair trial in 1974. 

Mr. Wallace began his struggle for justice 
back in the 1970s, when he, along with Robert 
King and Albert Woodfox, organized a prison 
chapter of the Black Panther Party at the An-
gola prison. He worked to desegregate the 
prison, to end systematic rape and violence, 
and for better living conditions for the inmates. 

Mr. Wallace, Albert Woodfox, and Robert 
King spent decades in solitary confinement— 
confined in cells no bigger than a parking 
space for 23 hours a day—for murders they 
say they did not commit. No physical evidence 
links them to these crimes. Potentially excul-
patory DNA evidence has been lost, and the 
testimony of the main eyewitness has been 
discredited. 

Mr. Wallace showed relentless courage and 
perseverance in fighting the injustice and inhu-
mane treatment that he and his fellow Angola 
3 inmates were subjected to. Even from the 
confines of solitary confinement, he filed law-
suit after lawsuit in an effort to bring attention 
to the difficult conditions under which he and 
the others were being held. 

The courts finally heard him this week, and 
some measure of justice was granted with his 
release. Mr. Wallace’s conviction has now 
been overturned. Mr. King’s conviction has 
been overturned. State and federal judges 
have overturned Mr. Woodfox’s conviction 
three times, yet Mr. Woodfox remains in pris-
on—in solitary confinement—because of the 
State’s appeals. 

On behalf of all who believe in fundamental 
fairness and justice, we commend Mr. Wal-
lace’s courage and determination to keep 
fighting through 41 long years of solitary con-
finement. He is an inspiration to all of us. 

Mr. Wallace had recently been diagnosed 
with terminal liver cancer. With his release 
from prison, it was hoped that he would be 
able to receive the medical care that his ad-
vanced liver cancer required. Prior to his pass-
ing, Mr. Wallace’s legal team said, however, 
that his greatest hope was that his case would 
help ensure that others, especially his fellow 
Angola 3 member Albert Woodfox, would not 
continue to suffer the cruel and unusual con-
finement that he had suffered. Because of Mr. 
Wallace’s work, those of us in Congress who 
have called for his freedom will dedicate our 
future efforts to ensuring that no one any-
where in the United States is subjected to the 
unjust and inhumane treatment that he has 
endured. 

Mr. Speaker, it was with great sadness that 
we learned of Mr. Wallace’s passing earlier 
this morning, nine days shy of his 72nd birth-
day. Mr. Wallace’s personal fight against injus-
tice and the inhuman plight that is long term 
solitary confinement has ended for him. The 
larger fight against that injustice must go on, 
however, and his legacy will endure through a 
civil lawsuit that he filed jointly with his fellow 
Angola 3 members, Albert Woodfox and Rob-
ert King. That lawsuit seeks to define and 
abolish long term solitary confinement as cruel 
and unusual punishment. 

Mr. Speaker, we ask my colleagues to join 
me in honoring Mr. Wallace for his many-dec-
ades-long fight for the humane treatment of 
prisoners. We, and all of us, owe Mr. Wallace 
a debt of gratitude. 

f 

RECOGNIZING RETIRED UNITED 
STATES NAVY COMMANDER 
KERWIN E. MILLER 

HON. ELEANOR HOLMES NORTON 
OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
ask my colleagues in the House to join me in 
recognizing retired United States Navy Com-
mander Kerwin E. Miller on the occasion of his 
60th birthday and in honoring him for his serv-
ice to his country in multiple ways throughout 
his adult life. 

Cdr. Miller has made public service a life-
long pursuit. Since his induction to the U.S. 
Naval Academy in 1971, Kerwin has served 
under seven presidents, two Members of Con-
gress, Walter Fauntroy and myself, and two 
mayors of the District of Columbia, Anthony 
Williams and Adrian Fenty, and has had a 
special commitment to the 40,000 veterans 
and the more than 600,000 residents in the 
District of Columbia. Kerwin graduated from 
the Naval Academy in 1975, and his heart has 
never left The Yard, where he continues to 
serve his alma mater as a member of the Ad-
missions Committee. 

In 1986, Kerwin joined Congressman Faunt-
roy’s Service Academy Selection Board, and 
since 1991, he has served the people of the 
Nation’s capital as first Vice-Chairman and 
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now as Chairman of the Board. He indefati-
gably guides students through their applica-
tions and promotes the benefits of a Service 
Academy education in general and of the 
Naval Academy in particular. Kerwin always 
has a plan, a program, or an athletic event 
(usually all three at once), sometimes with mu-
sical accompaniment by the U.S. Naval Acad-
emy Gospel Choir, to encourage DC students 
to investigate their possibilities at the Acad-
emies. 

Along with his outstanding service to the 
Academies, Kerwin played a strong role in 
saving the District of Columbia’s War Memo-
rial, was an attorney in the U.S. Department of 
Veterans Affairs and served as director of the 
Mayor’s Office of Veterans Affairs. He has al-
ways been a staunch advocate for the Dis-
trict’s right to govern itself, and, above all, a 
devoted, thoughtful, and a fearsome friend of 
the city and a friend who has my personal re-
spect and admiration. 

I particularly remember Kerwin’s attention to 
his mentor, the late Lt. Cdr. Wesley Brown, 
USNA 1949, the first African American grad-
uate of the Naval Academy. Kerwin helped 
plan the dedication of the field house that 
bears Lt. Cdr. Brown’s name, organized Wes-
ley’s affairs, his care, and his memorial serv-
ice. Kerwin continues to serve as his executor. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
recognizing Cdr. Miller not only with a ‘‘Happy 
Birthday’’ on his 60th birthday, but particularly 
for his service to the country and city, and al-
ways as with ‘‘Go Navy! Beat Army!’’ 

f 

MANDY FULTON AND SUZANNE 
SMITH 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Mandy Fulton 
of Teller Street Gallery and Studio, and Su-
zanne Smith of Food for Thought for receiving 
the 2013 Wheat Ridge Business Association 
Member of the Year Award. 

This award is given to the member or mem-
bers who exemplify the Best in the Organiza-
tion by promoting best business practices and 
for their contribution to the organization and 
the community. Both are successful business 
owners and are receiving this award for their 
volunteer activities to support Feed the Future 
and other local organizations that support our 
children. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Mandy Fulton and Suzanne Smith for this well 
deserved recognition by the Wheat Ridge 
Business Association. Thank you for your 
dedication to our community. 

f 

WEATHERLY, PA 150TH 
ANNIVERSARY 

HON. LOU BARLETTA 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. BARLETTA. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor 
the borough of Weatherly, Pennsylvania, 
which is celebrating its 150th anniversary on 
October 6, 2013. 

Weatherly is located in Carbon County and 
lies between the Broad and Spring mountains 
on the banks of Hazle Creek. Originally called 
Black Creek, the town’s name was changed to 
Weatherly in 1848 when a local clock-maker, 
David Weatherly, made an agreement with 
town officials that he would build a clock for 
the town if the area adopted his last name. 
While the name change was made, the town 
never received the clock they were promised. 
In 1863, Weatherly split from Lausanne Town-
ship to become its own borough. Today, 
Weatherly boasts over 2,500 residents. 

Mr. Speaker, for 150 years the borough of 
Weatherly has been an integral part of the 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and our great 
nation. Therefore, I commend all those citi-
zens who have lived and worked in this beau-
tiful and historic area. 

f 

HONORING DR. KEVIN B. BREWER 

HON. PAUL COOK 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. COOK. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Dr. Kevin B. Brewer of the Faith in the 
Word Christian Center in Twentynine Palms. It 
is an honor to serve the people of the Eighth 
Congressional District, particularly when so 
many people in the district are dedicated to 
serving others. 

Dr. Brewer began his service in 1972 when 
he joined the U.S. Marine Corps Reserve and 
was commissioned as a Second Lieutenant in 
1976 after graduating from Ashland University 
in Ohio. Between 1976 and 1997, Dr. Brewer 
wore the ranks of Second Lieutenant and 
Lieutenant Colonel in the Marine Corps, and it 
was during his overseas tour in Okinawa, 
Japan in 1979 that he rededicated himself to 
God and his calling to minister the gospel. 

In March of 1985, Dr. Brewer began working 
part time as a pastor at Faith in the Word, and 
became the full-time pastor in 1989. Even as 
he was serving members of the Mojave Desert 
community, Dr. Brewer answered the call of 
duty once again in 1990, reporting for active 
military duty in Operation Desert Shield, be-
fore finally retiring from the USMCR in 1997. 

After his retirement, Dr. Brewer has contin-
ued to serve members of his community as 
president of the local Ministerial Association 
and Rotary Club, in addition to his vital work 
as pastor. 

Dr. Brewer is just one example of the many 
community members in the Eighth District who 
have chosen to serve in many ways, and I 
want to thank all of them for their service and 
for honoring me with the chance to represent 
them in Washington, D.C. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE CENTENNIAL 
ANNIVERSARY OF THE IMOGENE 
THEATER IN MILTON, FLORIDA 

HON. JEFF MILLER 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. MILLER of Florida. Mr. Speaker, on be-
half of the United States Congress, it is an 
honor for me to rise today to recognize the 

centennial anniversary of the Imogene Theater 
in Milton, Florida. 

Built by banker Stephen Harvey for $25,000, 
the Imogene is a Renaissance Revival style 
hall that was slated primarily to serve as a 
community center for the performing arts. 
Originally called the Milton Auditorium, the fa-
cility also hosted movies beginning with the si-
lent film, ‘‘The Passion Play.’’ During this time, 
the Imogene remained a central part of the 
Milton community and served as a meeting 
place for Milton residents, even hosting 
speeches by presidential candidate William 
Jennings Bryan in 1916 and again in 1924 
when he made campaign stops in Santa Rosa 
County. 

In 1921 the Milton Auditorium was sold to 
Clyde Gooch. To honor his daughter, he re-
named the facility the Imogene Theater after 
her. In the 1930’s and 40’s, the theater was a 
first-rate movie house, running the era’s most 
popular films. In 1946, however, a new theater 
opened in town, and Imogene’s prominent 
presence in the community began to fade. 

Other businesses occupied the theater until 
1980, but in 1985, the Imogene was pur-
chased for $30,000 by the Santa Rosa Histor-
ical Society, which dedicated great effort and 
time restoring the theater to her old glory. The 
facility reopened and began a new tenure as 
a hub for local arts and community events. 

Tragedy struck the historic landmark the 
evening of January 6, 2009 when a fire broke 
out on the same block as the theater. The be-
loved facility was severely damaged by fires, 
smoke, and water. With the aid of determined 
community support, the Imogene was once 
again restored and continues to be an integral 
part of the Milton community today. 

Mr. Speaker, on behalf of the United States 
Congress, I am proud to celebrate the one 
hundredth anniversary of the Imogene The-
ater. May she have many more years serving 
Northwest Florida. 

f 

ABLE PLANET 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Able Planet 
for receiving the 2013 Wheat Ridge Special 
Recognition Award. 

Able Planet, a Wheat Ridge business that 
designs and manufactures innovative audio 
and communication devices for individuals 
with all levels of hearing was honored by the 
State as one of the growing ‘‘Colorado Com-
panies to Watch’’ at a recent gala in Denver. 
The award recognizes second-stage compa-
nies that are developing valuable products and 
services, creating quality jobs, enriching com-
munities, and creating new industries through-
out the state. Second-stage companies fuel 
the economic fire of Colorado by accounting 
for much of the economic growth and eco-
nomic independence of individuals throughout 
the state. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Able 
Planet for this well deserved recognition by 
the City of Wheat Ridge and the Wheat Ridge 
Business Association. 
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NATIONAL BREAST CANCER 

AWARENESS MONTH 

HON. TED POE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. POE of Texas. Mr. Speaker, October is 
National Breast Cancer Awareness Month. 
This month is devoted to raising awareness 
and educating individuals about breast cancer 
and honor the thousands of women across our 
nation who have been diagnosed, fighting or 
have survived breast cancer. 

Breast cancer is the most common cancer 
among women in the United States. 1 in 8 
women will develop breast cancer over the 
course of her lifetime, and it is estimated that 
this year more than 230,000 cases of breast 
cancer. In the great state of Texas, 13,856 
women were diagnosed with breast cancer in 
2010. 

In the Second District of Texas, I am proud 
of our local hospitals, school districts, and 
non-profits who promote breast cancer aware-
ness and prevention during this month. My 
own staffer and casework manager, Whitney 
Rahim, has been affected personally by this 
disease. Whitney’s mother, Cynthia Bryant, is 
a 5 year breast cancer survivor and a commu-
nity volunteer for the Houston Avon Walk for 
Breast Cancer and the Houston Susan G. 
Komen for the Cure. Whitney and her mother, 
along with friends and family, walk in both 
races to raise funds for breast cancer re-
search, education, screening and treatment. 
Almost everyone we know has been touched 
by this disease. 

Last year, my friend John Garza with the 
Houston Police Department, received news 
that his wife, Virginia had stage 2 breast can-
cer. Virginia, like her husband, is a lifetime 
member of what is referred to in my part of 
Texas as the Poe-leece. It is an informal orga-
nization made up of my longtime friends in the 
Texas law enforcement community. I first met 
Virginia in 1993 at the North Harris County 
Criminal Justice Association breakfast meeting 
in Humble; she was then an agent with the 
DEA (United States Drug Enforcement Admin-
istration). I knew then that Virginia was a fight-
er and survivor. Virginia is a highly trained fed-
eral and state narcotics investigator; she has 
worked for the DEA, Harris County, Texas De-
partment of Public Safety, and Humble Police 
Department. When Virginia was first diag-
nosed, she had just started working as a Sen-
ior Investigator at the Harris County Attorney’s 
Office and had very little sick time accumu-
lated. While receiving chemo treatments for a 
course of six months, she never missed a day 
of work! Virginia and John have five children 
and four grandchildren. One of Virginia’s big-
gest fears was not being present or helpful for 
the birth of their third grandchild, I am happy 
to report that Virginia courageously battled 
cancer and she is cancer free and she re-
cently saw the birth of her fourth grandchild. 

Unfortunately, this disease has hit home for 
another one of our very own from the Houston 
Police Department. Senior Police Officer Linda 
Reichert was diagnosed with breast cancer in 
December of 2011. Every year, she made her 
routine mammogram appointment and on that 
day in December, she never thought she 
would receive the news that she did. Stage 0 
breast cancer. Zero was a small number in 

her mind but it wasn’t until doctors discovered 
stage 2 cancer in her lymph nodes that she 
realized she couldn’t take the small number 
for granted. It was an arduous road to recov-
ery for her. However, after a double mastec-
tomy, intense chemotherapy, and lymph nodes 
removal, she was able to return to a job that 
she is immeasurably passionate about. It was 
more than the medicine and surgeries that led 
her to becoming a breast cancer survivor. Offi-
cer Reichert exuded positive energy and hap-
piness, even during her lowest moments. Hair 
loss and skin deterioration were part of her re-
covery, but with her support team of family, 
friends, coworkers and doctors at her side, 
she beat the odds that come along with this 
disease. Today, she feels top-notch with lots 
of energy and is back at work pushing her 
goal each and every day: making a difference 
in someone’s life, even if it is just one person. 

As a husband and father of three girls, I 
support funding for breast cancer research, 
screening, and treatment programs. I am an 
advocate for organizations that are dedicated 
to educating women about early detection by 
practicing regular self-breast exams and 
scheduling regular mammograms. 

I would like to express my sincere admira-
tion to the 2.8 million breast cancer survivors 
in our country, like Cynthia and Virginia, who 
have demonstrated courage in their personal 
fight against this disease. Their tireless work is 
an inspiration and a reminder that we must 
keep up the fight until there is a cure. 

And that’s just the way it is. 

f 

GREENE COUNTY COURTHOUSE 
CENTENNIAL CELEBRATION 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and honor the 100th anniversary of the 
Historic Greene County Courthouse in Spring-
field, Missouri. The centennial will be cele-
brated on October 26, 2013. 

The Greene County Courthouse was the 
fourth courthouse built for county use. It was 
moved to the geographical center of the city in 
order to unite the cities of what had been 
North Springfield and Springfield. After many 
political and financial battles, construction 
began in 1909. 

The Historic Greene County Courthouse has 
proved important to economic growth, devel-
opment, and prosperity for the city of Spring-
field and Greene County. The courthouse was 
a key part of the county’s history and will be 
celebrated with displays, demonstrations, sto-
ries of numerous trials, as well as recognizing 
the elected officials who served in this grand 
building over the past 100 years. 

On a personal note, the Greene County 
Courthouse is very special to my family and 
me. My Great Grandfather, Judge Benjamin 
Jacob Diemer, was the presiding judge of the 
county court and helped lead the drive for the 
new courthouse. He was a key figure in get-
ting the courthouse built on its current loca-
tion. 

I am proud to honor the Greene County 
Courthouse’s Centennial Anniversary. 

CHUCK BAROCH 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Chuck Baroch 
for receiving the 2013 Golden Mayor’s Award 
for Excellence. 

This award recognizes extraordinary con-
tributions to the Golden community and is pre-
sented to Chuck Baroch for his long service 
leading the Golden Civic Foundation, which 
supports economic development and nonprofit 
organizations in Golden, and for his 13 years 
on Golden City Council, the last six as mayor. 
He enhanced relationships with the Colorado 
School of Mines and represented Golden well 
in the disputes over the ‘‘Northwest Parkway,’’ 
as well as contributed to the city’s sustain-
ability efforts. He brought an inclusive and 
gentlemanly manner to his interactions. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Chuck Baroch for this well deserved recogni-
tion by Mayor Marjorie Sloan and the City of 
Golden. Thank you for your dedication to our 
community. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF ‘‘NATIONAL 
MANUFACTURING DAY’’ 

HON. JOHN CONYERS, JR. 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
recognition of National Manufacturing Day, 
and to encourage our young people to seri-
ously think about what manufacturing entails. 

According to recent reports, 55 percent of 
manufacturers reported business growth in 
2012 and 63 percent anticipate growth this 
year. Meanwhile, most of their employees are 
at least 45 years old, with retirement on the 
horizon. Within the next decade, three-quar-
ters of the workforce in this sector will need to 
come from Generation Y if the industry is to 
keep growing and evolving at its current rate. 

With statistics like these, companies across 
the nation recognize the need to recruit 
younger generations. For this reason they are 
opening their doors and welcoming our young 
people to tour factories and consider a career 
in manufacturing. By opening their doors, they 
want to educate young people on the skills 
necessary to find manufacturing work, and ad-
vise them that this work still pays better than 
many jobs. 

Take Detroit’s historic rise in automotive 
manufacturing and production as an example. 
Thousands of families found quality good-pay-
ing jobs, with benefits secured through collec-
tive bargaining at the auto plants. Although 
many of the manufacturing jobs that built our 
middle class over the 20th Century were 
shipped overseas, there is a new focus on 
bringing them back by recreating what manu-
facturing in American looks like today. 

Right now, manufacturers are adding jobs at 
the fastest pace it has seen in the last few 
years, ramping up production of ‘‘Made in 
America’’ products. But while the manufac-
turing community is currently in the midst of 
resurgence, they are struggling to find quali-
fied employees to fill these job openings. 
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Since much of the industry has modernized 

over the last few decades, these job positions 
are high tech, working with robots and cutting- 
edge technologies that require strong math 
and computer skills. Manufacturing is no 
longer dangerous, dirty, or backbreaking 
work—it is a modem, technologically ad-
vanced profession. In order to continue the 
current manufacturing resurgence, we need to 
focus on preparing our youth with STEM edu-
cations to help them garner the skills that will 
allow them to transition into modern plants 
that require smart, high-tech employees. 

I applaud American manufacturing compa-
nies pulling together to highlight the advances 
across the industry, and I strongly encourage 
these sorts of educational opportunities for our 
youth. Manufacturing has long been a source 
of good-paying jobs that provide economic se-
curity for American’s middle class and I fully 
support efforts to ensure it holds this position 
into the future. 

f 

OUR UNCONSCIONABLE NATIONAL 
DEBT 

HON. MIKE COFFMAN 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. COFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, on January 
20, 2009, the day President Obama took of-
fice, the national debt was 
$10,626,877,048,913.08. 

Today, it is $16,747,468,275,799.27. We’ve 
added $6,120,591,226,886.21 to our debt in 4 
years. This is $6.1 trillion in debt our nation, 
our economy, and our children could have 
avoided with a balanced budget amendment. 

f 

ED DORSEY 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Ed Dorsey for 
receiving the 2013 Golden Mayor’s Award for 
Excellence. 

This award recognizes extraordinary con-
tributions to the Golden community and is pre-
sented to Ed Dorsey for his long-term efforts 
as the exemplary volunteer contributing to the 
success of a variety of activities in the City of 
Golden. He has served as an active member 
and chair of several key organizations includ-
ing Leadership Golden Board, Visitors Center 
Board, the Citizens Budget Advisory Com-
mittee, GURA and the Buffalo Bills Days Com-
mittee, just to name a few. Most recently he 
has been a lead advocate to inform the com-
munity about the Downtown Development Au-
thority. His singular distinctive contributions set 
a superlative example of volunteerism in Gold-
en as detailed in Vision 2030. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Ed 
Dorsey for this well deserved recognition by 
Mayor Marjorie Sloan and the City of Golden. 
Thank you for your dedication to our commu-
nity. 

CELEBRATING PAT AND JERRY 
EPSTEIN 

HON. LUCILLE ROYBAL-ALLARD 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, October 4, 2013 

Ms. ROYBAL-ALLARD. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to congratulate my good friends Pat and 
Jerry Epstein on the October 12 celebration 
marking both their wedding anniversary and 
Jerry’s 90th birthday. 

Jerry was born on August 29, 1923, in New 
York, and this year he turned 90 years young. 
Pat and Jerry were married in her native home 
town of Atlanta, Georgia, in December 1948, 
and this year marks their 65th year of mar-
riage. The October celebration is halfway be-
tween Jerry’s birthday on August 29 and their 
wedding anniversary on December 26. 

Pat is an active sculptor. For many years 
she worked with alabaster, but her latest 
works are composed of paper mache. Her 
work is on display at St. John’s Hospital in 
Santa Monica and the Jewish Home for the 
aging in Los Angeles. She also participates in 
a number of charitable activities, most notably 
for Hadassah and the Irene Dunne Women’s 
Guild for St. John’s Hospital. 

Jerry is a true patriot. From his participation 
in three Pacific island invasions as a soldier in 
World War II, through his Reserve career after 
the war, and continuing through his active 
civic involvement on local city, county and 
state commissions for the past forty or more 
years, Jerry Epstein is a ‘‘Horatio Alger’’ who 
has always believed in giving back to his 
country and community. 

Jerry has been involved with Marina del Rey 
since its inception in 1955. He participated in 
the Master Planning process even before 
dredging began to create the Marina del Rey 
Harbor in 1958. He was among the original 
developers to bid on County of Los Angeles 
ground leases when the new community was 
developed through a then-unique public pri-
vate partnership in the mid-1960s. Today Ma-
rina del Rey is the largest single income-pro-
ducing asset owned by the County of Los An-
geles, and Jerry is currently co-General Part-
ner of Marina Harbor Apartments and Anchor-
age as well as Managing Partner of Shores. 

Jerry’s vision and tenacity extends beyond 
the creation of the community of Marina del 
Rey to his leadership on transportation and 
other public infrastructure issues in Los Ange-
les County and throughout the state of Cali-
fornia. He has served as President of the 
Board of Airport Commissioners of the City of 
Los Angeles; Chair of the California Transpor-
tation Commission; Vice Chair of the California 
High-Speed Rail Authority, and President of 
the Los Angeles State Building Authority. Jerry 
has also served as President of the St. John’s 
Hospital Foundation and was honored by the 
National Conference of Christians and Jews 
and the Boys and Girls Club of Venice, among 
other charitable activities and honors. 

Together Pat and Jerry have an interest in 
American historical documents. Jerry’s interest 
in American historical documents reflects his 
patriotism. They have donated a collection of 
these documents to Colonial Williamsburg, in-
cluding a rare stone imprint of the Declaration 
of Independence. The Colonial Williamsburg 
web site includes information on the Pat and 
Jerry Epstein Collection of American Historical 
Documents. 

Mr. Speaker, I admire and am proud of Pat 
and Jerry’s involvement and commitment to 
our community and our nation. Their gen-
erosity and civic engagement is an example 
we can all emulate and is one from which we 
all benefit. 

I am honored to call Pat and Jerry my dear 
friends and I wish them my sincerest con-
gratulations on sixty-five years of marriage, my 
best wishes for many more happy years to-
gether and a very happy 90th birthday to 
Jerry. 

f 

HONORING SUSAN WOODS AND 
MISTY FURGENSON 

HON. BILLY LONG 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LONG. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and honor Golden Living Center of 
McDonald County’s Executive Director, Susan 
Woods, and Director of Nursing, Misty 
Furgenson, as recipients of the American 
Health Care Association and National Center 
for Assisted Living 2013 Silver National Qual-
ity Award. 

Susan joined the facility in 1995 as a Cer-
tified Nursing Assistant. After holding just 
about every position in the living center, she 
became the Executive Director in 2005. Misty 
joined the Living Center as the Director of 
Nursing eight years ago. 

The Golden Living Center provides patients 
with quality health care in a comfortable living 
environment during their recoveries. Susan 
and Misty have led the McDonald County facil-
ity as a model of excellence in providing that 
care. 

The National Quality Award Program high-
lights facilities across the nation that serve as 
models in providing high-quality long-term 
care. Recipients of the Silver-Achievement 
award have demonstrated systematic ad-
vancement in quality, plans for continual im-
provement, and sustainable organizational 
goals. 

I ask my colleagues to join me in congratu-
lating Susan Woods and Misty Furgenson. 

f 

PRESTON DRIGGERS 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Preston 
Driggers for receiving the 2013 Golden May-
or’s Award for Excellence. 

This award recognizes extraordinary con-
tributions to the Golden community and is pre-
sented to Preston Driggers for his decades of 
citizen service to our community. Golden has 
been shaped by the contributions of many, 
and Preston is an example of one who has 
made a big difference. From working towards 
the open space purchases of both table moun-
tains and the Bachman property, serving on 
the GURA board, to even commenting on the 
transit oriented development on Golden Ridge 
Road, Preston has always made sincere, im-
portant, and unselfish contributions. The Gold-
en community knows Preston as someone 
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who is altruistic, balanced, calm, and a 
thoughtful role model for citizen involvement. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Preston Driggers for this well deserved rec-
ognition by Mayor Marjorie Sloan and the City 
of Golden. Thank you for your dedication to 
our community. 

f 

RECOGNIZING LEWIS UNIVER-
SITY’S AVIATION PROGRAM 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the Aviation Department at Lewis 
University and Department Chair Bill Brogan 
for receiving the Loening Trophy, an award 
presented to the top collegiate aviation pro-
gram in the country. 

I am happy to see this outstanding program 
recognized nationally. Lewis University, which 
is located in my district, has seen significant 
growth in their aviation department over the 
past few years, and emerged as one of our 
nation’s preeminent programs. On September 
26, in a ceremony held on campus in 
Romeoville, Illinois, members of Lewis’ Flight 
Team along with students and faculty from the 
Aviation and Transportation Department were 
on hand to receive the Loening Trophy. 

I have visited Lewis University and the Avia-
tion Department a number of times over the 
past year. I have been very impressed with 
the various aviation programs at the under-
graduate and graduate levels. Aviation is a 
growing field and the program at Lewis pro-
vides students with an education and skills 
that will serve them very well. 

Every year, the National Intercollegiate Fly-
ing Association considers aviation programs 
across the country and selects a recipient for 
the award based on intense evaluations. Since 
1929, the recipient has represented the cur-
rent benchmark for an overall outstanding 
aviation program. The hard work and dedica-
tion that Lewis University puts into its aca-
demics, community involvement, comprehen-
sive safety programs, and a proactive en-
hancement of the future of aviation earned 
them the honor this year, setting their program 
apart as truly top-tier. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Lewis University’s Aviation and 
Transportation Department and congratulating 
them on this award. The Loening Trophy 
proves that Lewis continues to be a collegiate 
aviation leader not only in Illinois, but nation-
wide. May the students and faculty at Lewis 
enjoy this prestigious award and continue their 
work in the field of aviation. 

f 

REOPEN FEDERAL GOVERNMENT 

HON. CHRIS VAN HOLLEN 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. VAN HOLLEN. Mr. Speaker, today I am 
introducing a resolution, along with Represent-

atives GEORGE MILLER and NITA LOWEY, which 
is designed to reopen the Federal Govern-
ment. 

House Republicans have shut down the 
government in an effort to push their reckless 
agenda, allowing a small group of Tea Party 
Republicans to hold the entire Federal Gov-
ernment hostage. And they think they can dis-
tract from that by cherry-picking pieces of gov-
ernment to re-open, and leave the rest of it to 
die on the vine. They are playing games with 
peoples’ lives, leaving families, small busi-
nesses, veterans, and our economy to pay the 
price. 

The fastest way to proceed is to vote on the 
clean Senate-passed bill to immediately re- 
open the government. The President has indi-
cated he is willing to sign it tonight. Unfortu-
nately, House Republicans have manipulated 
the rules to block democracy in the House, 
and will not allow an up-or-down vote on the 
bill. 

So today, House Democrats are offering an 
alternate way to end this irresponsible shut-
down and allow our public servants to return 
to the work of the American taxpayers. We are 
introducing a petition that will compel consid-
eration of legislation to open the government. 
By signing this discharge petition, both Demo-
crats and Republicans can finally stand up 
and demand a vote as early as October 14 on 
a short-term extension of government funding 
consistent with what the Senate has passed. 
This would allow Congress to finally get back 
to the work of boosting job growth and reduc-
ing our long-term deficit in a balanced way. 
And it would allow government to get back to 
the work of helping to keep our nation safe, 
fight and cure diseases, help veterans, and 
provide vital services that touch virtually every 
family in our country. 

Speaker BOEHNER has made it very clear 
that he is afraid of democracy. But that is why 
we were all elected to the peoples’ House. It’s 
time to stop playing partisan games and stop 
this damaging shutdown. 

f 

HONORING MARIST HIGH SCHOOL 
IN CHICAGO, ILLINOIS ON ITS 
50TH ANNIVERSARY 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Marist High School in Chicago, Illi-
nois. This September the high school cele-
brated its 50th Anniversary. Hundreds of stu-
dents, alumni, and family members joined Car-
dinal Francis George in Red and White Sta-
dium to celebrate an anniversary Mass, hon-
oring Marist High School’s past and future. 

In 1963 this Roman Catholic high school 
opened its doors with the mission of granting 
students quality schooling, preparing them for 
higher education, and instilling in them the val-
ues of faith, family, and service. Achieving and 
maintaining a level of performance as high as 
Marist is not easy. The school has established 
an educational culture that creates structures, 
norms, and organizational support to sustain 
their improving trend toward excellence. 

For half a century Marist High School has 
provided an innovative and demanding college 
preparatory curriculum, serving thousands of 
Chicago-area and suburban students. Today, 
the school continues to enhance its sur-
rounding community. The hard work and dedi-
cation of all the staff at Marist High School 
has not gone unnoticed. Praise is due not only 
to the outstanding teachers, who work tire-
lessly for the benefit of their students, but to 
the administrative staff who also work relent-
lessly to provide the professional atmosphere 
and the materials necessary to let teachers do 
what they do best. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the outstanding faculty and stu-
dents, both past and present, at Marist High 
School, and congratulating them on this spe-
cial 50th Anniversary. May Marist High School 
continue to exhibit excellence and create an 
outstanding learning environment for our fu-
ture leaders. 

f 

HONORING ST. FRANCIS XAVIER 
PARISH SCHOOL FOR BEING 
NAMED A BLUE RIBBON SCHOOL 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, October 4, 2013 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate St. Francis Xavier Parish School, 
an exemplary Catholic school in La Grange, Il-
linois, for receiving the prestigious 2013 U.S. 
Department of Education National Blue Ribbon 
School Award. Established in 1890, St. 
Francis Xavier Parish has been serving the 
entire community of La Grange through reli-
gious and academic education as well as 
community service. 

In 1982, the Department of Education estab-
lished the National Blue Ribbon Schools Pro-
gram to recognize public and private schools 
boasting high or significantly improved 
achievement. The program’s goal is to identify 
aspects of thriving American schools in order 
to replicate their success. I am proud that one 
of the exceptional schools being honored is 
not only located in my district, but sits only a 
couple of miles from my home. I enjoy partici-
pating in the annual Falcon 5k run and other 
events for the school. 

The mission of St. Francis Xavier Parish 
School is to provide students with academic 
excellence centered in the Catholic values of 
prayer, learning, and service. Each student 
pledges to uphold these principles and be a 
citizen of the world and ‘‘represent the mission 
of my school with dignity and grace.’’ Since 
1917 when the school opened its doors, the 
faculty and staff have been providing an excel-
lent education to students based on these 
founding values. 

Today, St. Francis Xavier School offers pro-
grams from preschool through eighth grade 
and attracts students from La Grange, La 
Grange Park, and surrounding communities, 
currently enrolling more than 600 students. As 
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a proud graduate of Catholic and Jesuit 
schools, I understand the rigorous and engag-
ing curriculum that emphasizes Mathematics, 
Social Studies, Science, Technology, Lan-
guage Arts, and Religion. The St. Francis Xa-

vier School offers challenging educational ex-
periences that foster success, promote unity, 
and respect the individuality of each student. 

Please join me in celebrating the accom-
plishments of St. Francis Xavier Parish School 

and all the National Blue Ribbon award win-
ners. Their pursuit of academic excellence is 
inspiring, and I hope that their success can 
serve as an inspiration for schools across the 
nation. 
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